
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 05/19

Held on Monday 3rd June 2019 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Ogborn – Chair.  Cllr’s Buchanan, Bryant, Clarke, Martin and O’Dell.  County Councillor Shuter and District Councillor Trapp also attended for part of the meeting.

84.
APOLOGIES:
Received from Cllr Di Lorenzo and also from D/Cllr Cane.

85.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:

Cllr O’Dell asked for a correction showing that he gave his apologies at the last meeting.  Cllr Ogborn then signed the minutes.

86.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
None declared.

87.
MATTERS ARISING:
a) Parking outside of shops
Cllr Martin has not had any success in contacting anyone from County Council Highways and has now logged his request for a re-quote for a lay-by on the County Council reporting system.  Following on from last months report Cllr Ogborn said that the shopkeepers led by Bill Sumner from Bottisham Stores had done a great job of clearing the rear car park and encouraged everyone to take a look.  Cllr Buchanan commented that she had seen the work and agreed this had freed up a lot of car parking spaces.  The shopkeepers were also spending £1K on sorting out the blocked drains which would prevent further flooding.  C/Cllr Shuter commented there would be an up-front charge of £500 for a consultation with Highways.  In response, Cllr Clarke felt we should wait and see if the improvements to the rear car park improved parking at the front of the shops before spending £500 on a quotation. Cllr Martin had noticed that more people were parking on the grass as you enter Tunbridge Lane.  We had enquired previously about whether the County could put some posts in here.  C/Cllr Shuter said these had all been used.  The Clerk will report it to the County Council online and ask them to take some action.
ACTION:  CLERK TO ASK COUNTY COUNCIL FOR POSTS TO BE PUT IN ON TRIANGLE AREA TO PREVENT PARKING ON GRASS

88.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:

County

At our recent Annual Parish Meeting, a resident had complained about buses at the College leaving their engines running and the concern over high levels of vehicle emission pollution.  C/Cllr Shuter spoke with the transport manager at CCC, who agreed that the council should be doing more to reduce vehicle emissions around schools and daycentres.  He has therefore sent a letter to bus operators throughout the county, requesting that drivers, when stationery on site, turn off their engines, no matter how short the stay.  C/Cllr Shuter said if any residents felt this was not being adhered to, they should take the number plate and report the vehicle and the transport team would take action.  C/Cllr Shuter will forward the letter and Cllr Clarke will share with the resident who reported this at the Annual Parish Meeting.

The bus shelter for the new A1303 installation has now been ordered and should be ready for installation in 4-6 weeks.  Cllr Clarke commented that the grass on the A1303 needs cutting back further, as the line of sight for vehicles leaving the village was poor.  Cllr Bryant said she had mentioned this at the last meeting.  C/Cllr Shuter said this would be happening this week.  The Clerk mentioned that ECDC Trading Co. who currently cut the village grass had not cut the splays onto the A1303 and said they did not have insurance to do this even though this had been done the year before and was part of the contract.  They suggested that the County Council should be doing it.  C/Cllr Shuter agreed that this was not part of the County Council’s programme of works. 

After lobbying £20K had been provided for a study into the Swaffham Bulbeck/Heath Road junction.  C/Cllr Shuter had previously reported on this dangerous junction and he feels the study will show major work needs to be done to make the junction safe.  The County Council are also now working with the Police regarding speeding.  They have a device which they can put at a location which can monitor the speed of vehicles, volume of traffic and the times of travel which will enable them to judge where problem areas are and at what times of the day.

Cllr Martin asked what progress there had been on monitoring emissions parking outside of schools.  C/Cllr Shuter reported that the trial he had previously mentioned will be outside 3 schools initially.  They will be looking at what causes more pollution and how they can manage this.  Highways are now consulting on parking enforcement across all of Cambridgeshire as they accept things have changed now and many villages want action taken.  

ACTION:  C/CLLR SHUTER TO FORWARD LETTER REGARDING BUSES.  
District

D/Cllr Trapp had sent a report to the Parish Clerk.  Both he and Cllr Cane have now been told what committees they will be on.  The MOD site that the District Council is purchasing will now be made up of 50% affordable housing rather than the 15% first planned.  The D/Cllr’s are thinking about arranging a meeting with Lode/Bulbeck/Quy and other villages to talk about the no. 11 bus.  We had responded to a letter from Lucy Frazer MP regarding a bus strategy consultation and Cllr Clarke enquired as to whether other villages had done the same and what they perceived to be the problems.  D/Cllr Trapp said Lode had said there were no evening and Sunday buses which was similar to what we had said.  Cllr’s supported taking this forward and Cllr O’Dell volunteered to be the liaison point regarding this matter.  D/Cllr Trapp said they planned to have bi-monthly consultations with parishes.  Cllr O’Dell felt this was a positive move by the D/Cllr’s.  Cllr Buchanan recommended using the social club in future rather than the scout hut.  Cllr Buchannan asked if D/Cllr Trapp had seen the report in the Newmarket Journal regarding a proposed retirement village of 250 homes.  She had concerns about this but wanted to relay that, as a parish council we had previously taken the decision not to discuss plans, until we have received a formal application.  The developer had been in contact with us.  D/Cllr Trapp has been appointed onto the Planning Committee but was unaware of any application.
89.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  Annual Parish Meeting
Cllr Ogborn wanted to reflect on the meeting and will send an email to all cllr’s asking them what they thought was good/difficult about the meeting and what could be done differently.  He will collate responses and report back.
b)  Bottisham Fete
Bottisham Fete is this Saturday and the Parish Council will be manning a stall.  We have produced a leaflet to try and attract more parish councillors.  Cllr Clarke will get these copied and bring some cable ties for the banners we have had made. Cllr Ogborn wanted 2 cllr’s manning the stall throughout the 3 hours.  He asked for volunteers and will contact Cllr Di Lorenzo to see if he is available.  The Clerk reported that the Fete Committee had spent £743.57 of their £1K budget thus far.  Cllr Bryant will contact them to ask for a plan of the site and find out where we will be situated on the day.

ACTION:  CLLR CLARKE TO PRODUCE LEAFLET AND CABLE TIES.  CLLR OGBORN TO CONTACT CLLR DI LORENZO.  CLLR BRYANT TO CONTACT FETE COMMITTEE

c)  Meeting with Anglian Learning
After the Annual Parish Meeting we had been contacted by Anglian Learning asking if Cllr Ogborn, as the new Chair would like to meet with them.  He will be meeting them on 2nd July and Cllr Bryant will also be attending.

d)  VE Day 75 – 8th May 2020
We had received an email from CAPALC about planned celebrations for this event.  Cllr Buchanan said this was being led by the Bottisham branch of the British Legion, which still met at the Social Club.
90.
PLANNING:

Applications as listed on the agenda.  We had received one this morning which was for the Bottisham Stores and was to erect a link structure between the shop and the storage area at the rear.  Cllr Buchanan said this was straightforward and did not encroach on anyone.  Cllr Buchanan had responded to the developer regarding the proposed retirement village and was waiting for a reply.  A letter had also been received saying that the plans for Il Piccolo Mondo, which were refused by the District Council are being taken to appeal.
91.
ENVIRONMENT:

Cllr Bryant reported that the bus shelter on the A1303 had been vandalised since our last meeting.  The Clerk had reported this to the police and had contacted the company who installed the shelter in for a repair quotation.  The frames had been pulled out or bent in places, which meant it was not a straightforward repair and may well need to be an insurance claim.  Looking at the wild flowers that had sprung up on the A1303 Cllr Bryant felt we should ask the gardening club if they would be willing to plant more daffodils in the village next spring.  They had done this on a previous occasion, but the flowers were now looking quite sparse.  All agreed this would be a good idea.   Regarding the Noise Impact Assessment (NIA) Highways England had responded to Cllr Bryant.  They had referred her to a document on their website, which showed Bottisham as having one of the lowest ‘noise’ readings, with the area on the M11 corridor being the noisiest.  As Bottisham was only half a mile back from the A14 Cllr Bryant was more concerned about pollution and will take this up with DEFRA.  The group also discussed the grass cutting in the village again.  Cllr’s were concerned that the lack of action by ECDC Trading Co. could result in a serious car accident as the grass on the splays was so long.  Cllr Clarke felt that if there was a problem then ECDC Trading C. should liaise with the County Council, this should not be down to us to sort out.

ACTION:  CLERK TO CONTACT INSURANCE COMPANY.  CLLR BRYANT TO CONTACT GARDENING CLUB.  CLLR BRYANT TO CONTACT DEFRA.  CLERK TO WRITE TO ECDC TRADING CO. AND COUNTY COUNCIL ABOUT GRASS CUTTING
92.
FINANCE:
a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts


2836

Zurich Municipal – Insurance



 563.96

2837

Mrs C Fullwood – Salary



 810.25


2838

I Swift –Litter picking (4 weeks)


   52.50


2839

A Fullwood – Litter picking (4 weeks)

   52.50


2840

Saplings pre-school playgroup – grant

 300.00


2841

Panic Steel Band – grant to fete


 150.00


2842

Heather Lay – grant to fete



   55.57


2843

Lilys Inflatables – grant to fete


 100.00


2844

CCC – Street lighting energy



 335.78


2845

ECDC- election costs




 200.00


2846

CAPALC – Membership fees



 537.47


2847

Createsigns- banners




   72.00


2848

Reg Webb – planting




   26.00


2849

Red Shoes – payroll




   43.20


2850

HMR&C – PAYE




   11.09

Signed and verified by Cllr’s Ogborn and Bryant.

b)  Finance Meeting
The Clerk reported that the internal audit had now taken place and we were awaiting the report.  A date of Wednesday 17th July 5pm was arranged for a finance meeting.

93.
ANNUAL GOVERNANCE AND ACCOUNTABILITY RETURN 2018/19:

a)  Consider the Accounting Statements
The clerk read the accounting statements to the Parish Council.

b)  Approve the Accounting Statements by resolution
Parish Council accepted the statements and they were agreed by all to be accurate.

c)  Sign and date Accounting Statements
Cllr Ogborn signed the accounting statements.

94.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:

Cllr Ogborn said the National Trust had been in contact with some queries and confirmed the purchase of the site will be discussed at a June Committee meeting.

95.
PRE-SCHOOL PLAY AREA WORKING PARTY:
Cllr Di Lorenzo was not at the meeting but Cllr Ogborn reported that the next meeting is the 19th June.  Clare Enright who lives on the estate had got 16 signatures requesting an emergency meeting of the Residents Association and this will take place on the 2nd July.  The Working Party has prepared a leaflet to be delivered to all residents on the estate and they will be making a presentation on the 2nd July.  Cllr Buchanan was concerned that there was just 1 vote per household.  Cllr Clarke said the objective would be to for them to establish a committee that can engage with the Play Area Working Party.
96.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
As listed.

97.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:

As listed.

98.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:
As listed.

99.
OUTSTANDING:
No further action on playground license.

100. DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be Monday 1st July and will be in the Poppy Room at the Bottisham Community Sports and Social Club.  There will be no meeting in August.

The meeting finished at 9.20pm.


